
January 2020 Gardening & Beautification Gardening & Beautification 
A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club A Publication of the Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 

 

 

 

Welcoming Men & Women

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

Officers 
President         Phil Abers
Vice President Everette Lineberger
Secretary Denie Crowder
Treasurer       Mary Ann Hipp

Directors 

Will Hawkins 

Sami Elhassani 
Charlie Crescenzi 
Mark Carlson 

Jack Turner 

Communications 
Darvin Helvy
   Publicity@DirtDaubers.org 

Louis W. Adams, Jr. 
    Webmaster@DirtDaubers.org 

Linda McHam 
    Yahoo! Group 
    GroupMail@DirtDaubers.org 

 
 
 

Past President Don Crowder

Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
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Welcome to 2020.  We are excited to be starting a new year at the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club.  We  are lining up programs that we 
hope will provide gardening insights while being entertaining.  Our 
mission is to “educate and inspire the public about better gardening 
practices and products.”  To help us achieve our mission, please 
invite guests to our meeting so that they may learn from our 
speakers.

This year we are focusing our club efforts on “growing” our 
membership.  Please talk up our club when the opportunities arise.  
Regarding individual membership, we are setting a goal for each 
member to recruit one new member.  

We also want to rebuild our corporate membership.  At our January 
Board Meeting Charlie Crescenzi agreed to work on getting new 
corporate members.  If you have any ideas on companies we should 
solicit to become corporate members, please contact Charlie or me.

If you have other suggestions for improving the club, please contact 
one of the board members.  Let’s have a great year!

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 

Everette Lineberger     Everette Lineberger       SMGC Speaker  January 21, 2019
Everette is the current Vice President and Program Chair, and is a former 
President and is an Emeritus Member of our Board. From 1988 to 2008 he and 
his wife, Ann, operated Quail Hill Gardens, specializing in irises and daylilies. He 
has had a life long interest in gardening, grew up on a farm in North Carolina, 
and is a previous Regional Vice President and Board Member of the American 
Iris Society. He has won numerous ribbons and medals for entries in iris shows 
and at one time grew 750 cultivars of irises, 500 daylilies, and 50 peonies.  

A SERIES OF PROGRAMS for the new year has been announced by 
Program Chair, Everette Lineberger. Our January meeting will take 
place on Tuesday, January 21 at 7:00 pm instead of Monday when 
we originally meet. Everette will speak on “The Sex Life of Plants – 
Reproduction and Propagation.” Or “Birds, Bees and what?”
 
Future programs already scheduled are: 

February 17 – “Growing Organically” with Ethan Jarrett of Cragmoor 
Farms. This is a USDA organically certified farm operated by District 
Six Schools and a private farm. 

March 16 – “Looking Forward to Spring Bloom” to be presented by 
Betty Montgomery, MGC member and syndicated garden writer 
whose column appears in the Herold Journal. She is the author of 
Hydrangeas: How to Grow, Cultivate & Enjoy, and A Four-Season 
Southern Garden 

April 20 – “Apples for Everyone” including information on new 
cultivars and new ways of growing them in a small space. The 
program will be presented by Jon Klimstra of TK Family Farm in 
Rutherfordton, NC.

Linda Savoie 
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Founded in 1948 as the 
“Dirt Daubers” the 
Spartanburg Men’s 
Garden Club welcomes 
men,  women  and  
corporate members with 
an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  
gardening  interests, the 
club has planted over 
5,000 trees in 
Spartanburg,  assists  with 
 many    area   
beautification projects, 
teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and 
conducts a twice-yearly 
Tree & Shrub sale.     

h t t p s : / / www . f a c eboo k . c om /SMGCD i r t D aub e r /

Our history of the club 
continues on the 
following pages.

ALL MEMBERS of SMGC should join the SpartanburgMGC Yahoo Group. 
It's the only way for members to know what is going on on a timely basis. 
It can be useful for reminders of upcoming events, to ask for help with various projects, 
and to be notified of last minute changes of schedules and venues. Only half the 
membership has joined, which means that YOU may be missing out on our activities! Send 
an email to  (Linda McHam) and she will send you an invitation to join. You need to 
complete the process by signing up and joining the group after you receive your 
invitation.44
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This is the result 
when you take 

your own cuttings: 
Camellia japonica 

'Nuccio's Pearl'.

Camellia cuttings 
taken in 2018.

L-R: Don Crowder, 
Bruce Fraedrick, 
Will Hawkins, 
Alan Lemieux, 
Mary Ann Hipp, 
potting up rooted 
cuttings.
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Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to: 
Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org 

Thanks to Everette Lineberger for an inspiring January Program to kick off 
our 2020 year.  We have a great list of programs planned through June.  
Please look at the program listing and mention our upcoming programs 
when inviting guests to attend our club meetings.  

Speaking of guests, it was great to see that we had three guests at the 
January Meeting.  Having guests is a very good sign for our club’s future 
and having some younger folks involved is especially significant.  Please try 
to bring a guest to one of our upcoming meetings.

We are working on rebuilding our corporate membership as mentioned in 
our January Newsletter.  Letters soliciting corporate members have been 
sent to recent corporate members.  We are open to all suggestions on 
adding corporate members.  Please let the board members know who we 
can solicit.

I am also encouraging members to contribute articles to the newsletter.  
Have you travel to an area with unique fauna?  Have you been to a 
botanical garden that you found interesting?  Let us know by writing a 
brief article for the SMGC newsletter.  Please see my contribution in this 
month’s newsletter about plant life in South Africa.  

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell Ethan Jarrett     Ethan Jarrett             SMGC Speaker  February 17, 2019

Mr Jarrett is the Farm Manager of Cragmoor 
Farm, a 49 acre Certified Organic source of 
fresh vegetables for 15 District 6 schools. 
The farm is located near the Walnut Grove 
Plantation and is a cooperative effort of 
Cragmoor, District 6 Schools, Spartanburg 
County Foundation, and Upstate Forever. 
Jarrett is expected to answer such 
questions as: 

Future programs 

March 16 – “Looking Forward to Spring Bloom” to be presented by 
Betty Montgomery, MGC member and syndicated garden writer 
whose column appears in the Herold Journal. She is the author of 
Hydrangeas: How to Grow, Cultivate & Enjoy, and A Four-Season 
Southern Garden 

April 20 – “Apples for Everyone” including information on new 
cultivars and new ways of growing them in a small space. The 
program will be presented by Jon Klimstra of TK Family Farm in 
Rutherfordton, NC.

Linda Savoie 

1)     What kind of organic fertilizer do you use? 
2)     How do you control insect pests? 
3)     Do you sell produce to the public? 
4)     How difficult are the requirements 
         to be declared “certified organic”? 
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ALL MEMBERS of SMGC should join the SpartanburgMGC Yahoo Group. 
It's the only way for members to know what is going on on a timely basis. 
It can be useful for reminders of upcoming events, to ask for help with various projects, 
and to be notified of last minute changes of schedules and venues. Only half the 
membership has joined, which means that YOU may be missing out on our activities! Send 
an email to  (Linda McHam) and she will send you an invitation to join. You need to 
complete the process by signing up and joining the group after you receive your 
invitation.44

Photography by Linda McHam

Tomatoes and Kale 
grown in 

containers.

Squash being 
grown in 15 
gallon containers.

A simple 
composting bin.

2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
March 14             rain date   Mar 21

June    13            rain date   Jun 20

Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19
Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

5 gallon buckets to hold 
rainwater from the 

downspout.
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South Africa 

From June 2002 into early 2005, Edie and I lived in South Africa.  
Besides the wild animals, the coast line with two oceans and the 
Drackensberg Mountains, South Africa has interesting flora.  My 
brother, Larry, was a phenomenal amateur botanist.  When he 
came to visit us, he chose the month of September, because that 
is the beginning of spring and a time when the flowers are at 
peak bloom in this mild climate.

Our first stop was at Kirstenbosch Garden, which is just outside 
of Cape Town and is on the backside of Table Mountain.  The 
Protea bloom was spectacular in September 2004.  The Protea 
plants range from shorter shrubs to small trees in size and have a 
wide range of colors.  The King Protea is the national flower of 
South Africa.

From Cape Town, we drove north to Namaqualand, which is a 
semi-desert area.  When the winter rainfall is sufficient, the 
spring wild flower bloom is breathtaking.  The year we went, 
there were some fields of wildflowers in certain areas, but it was 
not as impressive as the years with the super bloom.

South Africa is also home to many species of cycads.  These 
prehistoric plants grow in a columnar shape with leaves only at 
the top of the plant.  South Africa has 38 species of cycads.  It is 
also home to a collection of plants called fynbos.  The “biome” of 
coastal South Africa is the home to the fynbos.   Indicator plants 
that are a core part of the fynbos include heath, protea, iris, lilies.

If you are a plant lover and would like to see some unique plants, 
consider visiting there.

Member MusingMember Musing

History of the club 
continues on the 
following pages.

By Phil Abers
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We have now had two very good presentations to start the year. We have 
also started the year with some new members. We have added three 
regular members and three corporate members. Let’s continue to
work hard to attract additional members. Please share the program listing 
when inviting guests to attend our club meetings. We are working to get 
the monthly newsletter transmitted a week before the meeting
so that members not only have a chance to read the newsletter, but to 
share it with others who have an interest in gardening.

March 14 is our litter pick up date. The Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 
has adopted a section of Pine Street that crosses Main Street. Please come 
out at 8 AM on the 14th and help keep our city clean.

We are working on rebuilding our corporate membership as mentioned in 
our recent Newsletters. We are open to all suggestions on adding 
corporate members. Please let the board members know who we should
solicit or you can call 864-708-3114 or email me (philip.abers@gmail.com).

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Betty Montgomery   Betty Montgomery               “Looking Forward to Spring Bloom”

Our March program for the Men’s Garden Club will be given on 
Monday, March 16, by well known Club member and garden writer, 
Betty Montgomery.

Betty was in the first Spartanburg Master Gardner class in 1985 and 
is interested in all types of gardening. You may have seen her recent 
article about pruning trees and shrubs in a recent article in the 
Spartanburg Herald Journal or her article in the March issue of the 
“Spartanburg Magazine” on blooming cherries.

She is planning a visual presentation for us about spring blooming 
flowers. Remember – Monday, March 16 at 7:00 pm in the Health 
Sciences Building of the Community College.

Future ProgramsFuture Programs 

April 20 – “Apples for Everyone” including information on new 
cultivars and new ways of growing them in a small space. The 
program will be presented by Jon Klimstra of TK Family Farm in 
Rutherfordton, NC.

May 18 – “Making Good Soil” Speaker will be Leslie Rodgers, 
Director of Education of Atlas Organics. Program will be about 
recycling garbage in the Spartanburg-Greenville area.

June 15 – “The Greening of Spartanburg” with Ricky McAbee, owner 
of Roebuck Nursery. What makes Spartanburg the beautiful city it is?

Linda Savoie 
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ALL MEMBERS of SMGC should join the SpartanburgMGC Yahoo Group. 
It's the only way for members to know what is going on on a timely basis. 
It can be useful for reminders of upcoming events, to ask for help with various projects, 
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2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
March 14             rain date   Mar 21

June    13            rain date   Jun 20

Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19
Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)
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Presby Iris Garden 

Nearly every year we lived in New Jersey, Edie and I 
went to Presby Iris Garden. The garden is located in 
Monclair, which is in northern New Jersey not too far 
from Newark. The Presby Iris Garden was established 
in 1927 and has over 10,000 iris encompassing 1500 
varieties. The heirloom iris bed has one iris from the 
1500’s! There are 26 beds with bearded iris. The 
garden also has Siberian, Japanese and Louisiana Iris. 
The Louisiana Irises are planted in a small creek bed 
that traverses the garden. 

This year is a special year at Presby. The American Iris 
Society is hosting its annual convention in Newark and 
is celebrating 100 years as an organization. Presby has 
the guest iris beds for this year’s convention and for 
the first time will have irises from around the world. 
A guest iris is an iris that a hyrbridizer submits for 
planting in the guest iris bed for the convention. The 
hope is that the iris lovers see the guest iris, which are 
typically new introductions, and will be inspired to buy 
the iris rhizomes. 

If you are not able to travel to New Jersey in May, 
there is a local option available to you. The Piedmont 
Carolina Iris Society (PCIS), which is our local club, is 
having an iris show on Wednesday, April 29, from 1 – 
3:30 PM at the Cowpens Library. Next year PCIS will 
be hosting the region 5 iris convention around the first 
of May, 2021. That event will include a tour of local 
iris gardens. Stay tuned for more information.

Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club 
continues on the 
following pages.
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Life has changed over the last month.  Let’s hope that a return to normal 
happens soon.  As many of us are mostly confined to home I have noticed 
the garden centers to be very busy on my infrequent shopping trips.  
Many people are looking for activities to keep themselves busy and 
gardening seems to be a new favorite.  Let’s use this renewed interest in 
gardening help “grow our club”.

Besides gardening, I believe many people will have the neatest, freshly 
painted houses they have had in years.  In the spirit of organizing, cleaning 
and decluttering I would like to do the same with the Garden Club.  When 
you are sitting home at a loss for what to do, I have a suggestion.  Go to 
the Club website and review our content.  We welcome suggestions for 
making the website even better than it is now.  While at the website, take 
a look at our by-laws.  Comments on the by-laws are also appreciated.   
Remember your social distancing, stay safe and hopefully we will all be 
together at our monthly meeting soon.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
SMGC Membership Committee   SMGC Membership Committee   –   Joyce Crescenzi                
The SMGC Membership Committee is monthly responsible for 
updating the membership report.  This list includes current members, 
new members and corporate members. A list reflecting membership 
changes is annually produced and is available to members at each 
meeting.

The new 2020 members are Christopher Brenner, David A. Price, 
Chris and Stephanie Rice, Gary Smiley, DDS, MOS and James 
West. Our corporate members are Creekside Garden & Nursery, 
Hatcher Gardens and Inman Lawn and Garden.

Our club welcomes new members.  Please invite anyone interested 
in gardening to attend any of our meetings or reach out to 
businesses to invite them to become corporate members.

Future ProgramsFuture Programs 

May 18 – “Making Good Soil” Speaker will be Leslie Rodgers, 
Director of Education of Atlas Organics. Program will be about 
recycling garbage in the Spartanburg-Greenville area.

June 15 – “The Greening of Spartanburg” with Ricky McAbee, owner 
of Roebuck Nursery. What makes Spartanburg the beautiful city it is?

Linda Savoie 
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2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
June    13            rain date   Jun 20

Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Please support our corporate members including;Please support our corporate members including;

Creekside Nursery – Located on Drayton Road in Spartanburg.  The nursery 
has an interesting selection of plants for purchase.

Hatcher Gardens – A Public Botanical Garden & Wooldand Preserve.

Inman Lawn and Garden – Authorized distributor of Stihl, Bad Boy Mowers 
and SCAG Mowers.  They also offer small engine repair.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Maine 
When it gets hot during the South Carolina Summer 
do you wish to get away?  One place in the US with 
mild summer weather is Maine.  You can visit Acadia 
National Park near Bar Harbor or go to Portland, see 
Longfellow’s Home and visit the historic Portland 
Head Light House that was commissioned during 
George Washington’s administration.

About 1 hour north of Portland, ME and on your way 
to Bar Harbor is the town of Boothbay.  Now you 
normally don’t think of Maine and gardening in the 
same sentence.  The town of Boothbay is home to the 
Coastal Maine Botanical Garden.  This lovely garden is 
the largest botanical garden in New England.  Because 
Boothbay is on a Peninsula, the growing zone is 6A, 
which allow them to grow many of the plants I was 
familiar with in New Jersey.

The garden has 295 acres including 17 acres dedicated 
to plants from Maine.  The garden is a charming place 
with paved paths and plenty of color flowers and 
shrubs.  The Botanical Garden is in the process of 
adding a large conservatory and bog gardens.  If you 
are going to coastal Maine, a trip to the Coastal Maine 
Botanical Garden is must see.  For more information 
go to https://www.mainegardens.org .

Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club 
continues on the 
following pages.
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We have endured another month away from our 
routine activities (unless you are a hermit). With the 
corona virus restrictions still in place for the “high risk” 
population, which includes most of our members, we 
will not have a regular meeting in May. We also 
canceled the board meeting considering the stay at 
home orders and the fact that SCC is closed through 
May 11. The trend is improving and we can hopefully 
meet in June. Our meeting room certainly has enough 
space for us to practice social distancing. Take care, be 
safe and we hope to see all of you in June.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Future ProgramsFuture Programs 

June 15 – “The Greening of Spartanburg” with Ricky McAbee, 
owner of Roebuck Nursery. What makes Spartanburg the 
beautiful city it is?

July 20 – “Propagation of Plant Cuttings” to be given by our 
own Linda McHam, Master Gardener, former M.G.C. President, 
landscape design specialist and much more. 

August 17 – “The Garden of Sacred Space” by Dr. Kirk H. Neely, 
Master Gardener, Author, Counselor, Bible Teacher and former 
pastor of Morningside Baptist Church. 

September 21 – Annual Picnic at Spartanburg Community 
College Pavilion for members and guests. 

October 19 – “The Planting and Care of the 9/11 Memorial”, Dr. 
Bruce Fraedrich, one of our newer members and a specialist in 
Arboriculture.  

November 16 – Installation of Officers for 2021 and a 
challenging message from Pastor Erin Morris of Saint John’s 
Lutheran Church. 

Linda Savoie 
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2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
June    13            rain date   Jun 20

Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Please support our corporate members including;Please support our corporate members including;

Creekside Nursery – Located on Drayton Road in Spartanburg.  The nursery 
has an interesting selection of plants for purchase.

Hatcher Gardens – A Public Botanical Garden & Wooldand Preserve.

Inman Lawn and Garden – Authorized distributor of Stihl, Bad Boy Mowers 
and SCAG Mowers.  They also offer small engine repair.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
https://dirtdaubers.org/Membership.html
https://www.facebook.com/SMGCDirtDauber/
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Grand Rapids Michigan 
Have you been to the Frederik Meijer Gardens and 
Sculpture Park? You probably have not heard of this
Garden/Park. It is located in Grand Rapids Michigan. 
You say you don’t plan to travel to Michigan. You will 
normally find it to be much more pleasant in the 
summer than South Carolina. We came upon this park 
on a trip from New Jersey to Chicago. As a history buff, 
I wanted to stop in Grand Rapids to visit the Gerald 
Ford Presidential Museum. The Garden and Sculpture 
Park, although an after thought, was a great stop.

The Gardens/Sculpture Park are named after Frederik 
Meijer who owned a large chain of “big box”stores, 
predominately located in the state of Michigan. The 
garden opened in 1995 and new sections have been 
added over the years. The highlights of this 158 acre 
garden are many. As the name implies there are many 
sculptures including the 30 acre sculpture park within 
the garden. There are a number of modern sculptors 
who are exhibited in the park and some famous 19th 
century sculptures including Auguste Rodin and Edgar 
Degas.

There is a 5 story high, 15000 sq ft conservatory 
housing tropical plants. A recent addition is the 8 acre
Japanese Garden. There is a Carnivorous Plant House, 
a Seasonal Display Garden House, a Woodland
Shade Garden and a Children’s Garden. Is a 158 acre 
site too much to walk? There are guided bus tours
through the Gardens. Let’s not hesitate, it is time to 
visit the Frederik Meijer Gardens and Sculpture Park!

Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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newsletter by sending your 
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Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org 

As with the rest of the country, we are starting to return to normal.  
Since our June Speaker has graciously invited us to his place of 
business, we will have a June meeting.  We may need to continue to 
look for alternate locations for board meetings and regular meetings, 
so keep wearing your thinking caps. 

We had a good start to this year adding new members.  Now that we 
should start meeting on a regular basis again, it is time to invite 
people to our upcoming meetings.  We have listed the July and 
August meetings in the Newsletter for your reference.  As a goal, try 
to invite at least one guest to a meeting before the end of the year.  
New members are crucial to the ongoing vitality of the club.

This Saturday is our quarterly litter pick up on Pine Street.  Please 
come out at 8AM if you can.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 

Members of the Men’s Garden Club will have a special treat for our 
June meeting which will be very appropriate and very welcome 
during this pandemic when we are spending more time at our 
homes.

Rick McAbee, owner of Roebuck Nursery will give us a tour of his 
nursery, answer horticulture questions and tell us about some of the 
landscape projects his company has completed in the Spartanburg 
area. Rick, more commonly called “Ricky”, grew up in the family 
business near Roebuck.  

The meeting begins at 7:00 pm. Don’t miss the opportunity to invite 
visitors to attend this special meeting. And, more importantly, invite 
some of our own members whom we haven’t seen in a long time. 
They may not have seen this newsletter!  
                                                                                                 Everette

PS     Next month’s program will feature our own Linda McHam 
speaking about plant propagation from cuttings. You too can save 
money by propagating your own plants.

Roebuck Greenhouse      864.576.0875
2980 Stone Station Rd
Roebuck, SC 29376

Directions:
(from Spartanburg)
Head south on US-221 South
Continue to follow US-221 S    6.0 mi
Turn left onto SC-215 S/Stone Station Rd      0.8 mi
Turn right onto State Rd S-42-9287        
Destination will be on the right.

mailto:Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org?subject=Sign%20me%20up!
https://www.roebuckwholesalenursery.com/
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2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
June    13            rain date   Jun 20

Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Future ProgramsFuture Programs 

July 20 – “Propagation of Plant Cuttings” to be given by our own Linda McHam, 
Master Gardener, former M.G.C. President, landscape design specialist and much 
more. 

August 17 – “The Garden of Sacred Space” by Dr. Kirk H. Neely, Master Gardener, 
Author, Counselor, Bible Teacher and former pastor of Morningside Baptist Church. 

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
https://dirtdaubers.org/Membership.html
https://www.facebook.com/SMGCDirtDauber/
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On a trip to the Dakotas, Edie and I decided to make a detour through Winnipeg, Manitoba.  While 
Manitoba would never be classified as a bucket list item, we were close enough to go there.  We 
stayed in Bismark the previous night and had an interesting drive meandering through North 
Dakota.  We went through Rugby, North Dakota, which is about 25 miles south of the Canadian 
Border.  The US Geological service has designated Rugby as the geographical center of North 
American.  

From Rugby it was a short trip to the Canadian and the International Peace Garden, which is located 
on the border.  The park has 1451 acres in Manitoba and 888 acres in North Dakota.  While this park 
is off the beaten path, it has many interesting features.  There is a 120 foot tall Peace Tower 
representing immigrants from around the world.  There is a very nice Interpretive Center and 
Conservatory that house numerous cacti, succulents and orchids.  There are large plantings of 
annual flowers and an elaborate floral clock.  A Peace Chapel is a nice place to sit and reflect on the 
Gardens and Park.  There is also has hiking, camping and biking available within the park.  Come visit 
the gardens and pick your activity of choice.

Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

Floral Clock

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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newsletter by sending your 
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Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org 

This year has not been the best one for many of us. The good news is that 
we are able to have both our board meeting and the regular meeting this 
month. SCC has given us permission to meet at the Pavilion for both 
events, although we may choose to have the regular meeting adjacent to 
the propagation frames of the container garden.

On a sad note, we lost one of our stalwart members, Don Crowder. Don 
passed away unexpectedly on June 29. He will be greatly missed in the 
many circles he traveled including the Men’s Garden Club. Don was 
President in 2003, 2004, 2015, 2018 and 2019.  He held other offices and 
worked hard at the container garden. We worked together on a number 
of projects, especially irises. In recent years we helped maintain iris beds 
at Everette Lineberger’s and Don helped me plant the Iris Beds at my 
home. Don was a happy fellow, typically had a smile on his face and loved 
working outdoors.

The anecdote I heard that describes Don was very telling of his 
personality. Don was asked why he helped a woman in the neighborhood 
who was such a difficult lady. Don’s answer was “because she needs help”. 
What a great statement! Perhaps we can modify that statement for the 
Garden Club to say “Plants – Because we need them”.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 

June Meeting HighlightsJune Meeting Highlights
We had a great restart to our regular meeting program. We had 19 
members and one guest come out to Roebuck Wholesale Nursery for a 
presentation by the owner, Ricky McAbee. Mr. McAbee discussed his 
business operation and then led us on a tour through a small section of his 
vast nursery. It was a great evening and a chance to get out and see our 
fellow members. A special thanks to Mr. McAbee for agreeing to host us. 
We should have a meeting at the presenter’s site at least once a year. 
Thanks to Beth Waddell for this excellent suggestion.

Linda Tiller McHamLinda Tiller McHam                  SMGC Speaker July 20, 2020
Linda has been a Club member since 1989. She is a past president of the 
club. Her career has ranged from graphic design to developing custom 
garden tours in England. Following in her grandparent's steps, she has been 
propagating plants for the club since 2007. Each year volunteers help cut 
and stick hundreds of cuttings (if we are lucky) to grow on for the plant 
sales. Growing our own plants is part of the mission of the club to educate 
the community, and it also helps the club by keeping costs low on the 
plants we sell and raising funds to support our other projects. With a few 
simple tools and techniques, just about anyone can grow plants. Like the 
vegetables that we grow in our gardens, growing plants and passing them 
along is a way to share a love of gardening. Cultivating an appreciation for 
our surroundings reminds us to be good stewards so that those who come 
after us will have the opportunity to do likewise.

 This month's presentation will be held in 
the Pavilion.  Bring a lawn chair and be 
prepared for an informative evening.

mailto:Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org?subject=Sign%20me%20up!
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As no doubt all of us already know, long time member 
and twice president of the Men’s Garden Club, Don 
Crowder, died unexpectedly at his home on Friday, 
June 26, 2020. After working all day at a home on 
Lake Lure helping a client beautify his property, Don 
was doing another of his favorite things when he died, 
cutting his manicured lawn.   
     
A Celebration of Life Service was held at Spartanburg 
First Baptist Church on July 2. It was a wonderful 
tribute of remembrances and recognition of Don’s 
relationships with family and friends. Those of us who 
were there were reminded to think about the 
uncertainty of human life.

I first met Don at a M.G.C. meeting. At that time, he 
was working at Lockwood-Green Engineering Firm as 
a civil engineer. When he became president of the 
M.G.C. and was assigned to work out of town in 
Louisiana and Missouri, I was impressed that he 
always fulfilled his duty as President by presiding at 
club meetings on the third Monday of each month 
and then driving all night to be “on the job” the 
following day.

When I was physically unable to do the work which 
needed to be done at my home and garden, Don 
became a volunteer to help me do whatever needed 
to be done, whether it was cutting down a tree, 
working on machinery, or maintaining the garden and 
farm.

Later, when I regained my strength, he became a co-
laborer and life-long friend when we worked together 
as officers of the M.G.C.  I’m certain my relationship 
with Don was not exceptional. I am only one person 
who was touched by his love for beautifying God’s 
green earth and volunteering to help anyone in need. 
More than once I have heard persons say, “Don will 
do anything he can for you”. Don packed a “lot of 
living” into a “too short” life. Another reminder that 
we too should consider the quality of life more 
important than the length of the days between our 
birth and our death. Don was born on December 29, 
1950 and was 69 when he died. May he rest in peace.
                                                               
 Submitted by Everette Lineberger

We were all shocked to hear that Don Crowder 
passed away suddenly at his home on Friday,
June 26. He had been working in the mountains for 
a friend as he did on many occasions, and had come 
home to finish mowing his grass for his wife, Denie. 
He died doing work that he loved to do and doing it 
for people he cared about. But, that was typical for 
Don. He was always willing to volunteer for a 
project and spent hours making sure that the 
projects were carried out professionally and with an 
attitude of joy. I worked with Don for many years 
on countless numbers of projects, from the 
National Convention held in Spartanburg in 2006 
(we were co-chairs) to moving the club from 
Hatcher Garden in 2009, to building a shed for the 
club and developing board manuals and spread 
sheets to help manage the club... we spent hours 
trying to do what we could to improve all aspects of 
club activities. He never failed to volunteer to help 
me with propagation. He repaired the water lines 
and sprayed the weeds, directed traffic at the plant 
sales (except for dates when Clemson was at home) 
as well as helped to install the large shade 
structures at the nursery. Wherever Don went, 
there was going to be fun. His death has left a large 
hole in his family's hearts, his friends lives - mine in 
particular - and the many communities of people 
who knew him. I am thankful that he was part of my 
life for so many years, and I look forward to seeing 
him again when that time comes. Please join me in 
keeping Denie, their children and family members 
in your prayers.

 - Linda McHam

Remembering 
Don Crowder

Photo taken by Don Davidson

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Buddleia'bicolor' 
selected by 

Michael Dirr

Althea - solid white form 
from Joe Maple

Hydrangea macrophylla 
'Lady in Red' developed 
by Michael Dirr

2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Future ProgramsFuture Programs 

August 17 – “The Garden of Sacred Space” by Dr. Kirk H. Neely, Master Gardener, 
Author, Counselor, Bible Teacher and former pastor of Morningside Baptist 
Church.

September 21 – Annual Picnic at Spartanburg Community College Pavilion for 
members and guests. 

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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A visit to Quebec, Canada should include a stop in Montreal.  
The City has a large Botanical Garden that contains 10 
greenhouses that are open year round.  Theme gardens within 
the Botanical Garden include;

Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

● Chinese garden
● Japanese garden
● Shade garden
● Water garden

● Lily garden
● Rose garden
● Arboretum
● First Nations garden

The “Jardin Botanique de Montréal” is a lovely place within the city.   The garden has almost 200 different 
bird species and approximately 22,000 types of plants, flowers, and trees. The Montreal Botanical Garden is 
more than a summer tourist destination, it's a retreat for locals needing a to get away from stressful big city 
life.  One of the annual events is the Gardens of Light.  This festival is also called the Chinese Moon Festival, 
which happens during the harvest season of September/October.

Edie and I  stumbled upon the Gardens of Light by chance, but only had time to see it in the daylight.   
Montreal's Gardens of Light lanterns are strikingly similar to typical Chinese Moon Festival lanterns, 
because they are one and the same.  The lanterns are constructed in Shanghai based on the theme and 
designs of Montreal Botanical Garden artistic designer My Quynh Duong. Then they are shipped to Canada 
and assembled.  Anywhere from 900 to 1,000 lanterns are displayed on garden grounds.  More recently the 
Japanese Garden although not having lanterns, does use multicolored lights that bring a darkened garden 
to life. The First Nations Garden is also lit during the festival.

Also located at the Botanical Garden site is the Montreal 
Insectarium.  It has the largest insect collection in North 
American.  There are many colorful, striking insects.  Before 
deciding the insects are to be avoided, remember that 
many plants would not survive without them.  Next time 
you wish to practice your French, plan a trip to Montreal 
and their Botanical Garden.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
https://www.tripsavvy.com/botanical-garden-gardens-of-light-2392598
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The world is continuing to slowly return to normal.  We have one more 
example of normalcy in that we will be meeting at room 115 of the Health 
Sciences Building (our normal meeting location) for our regular August 
meeting.  Our VP, Everette Lineberger, has arranged for another 
interesting program.  These excellent programs will help us attract new 
members.  With our large meeting room and interesting programs, now is 
the time to invite guests and bring in new members.

When coming to meetings, please remember to abide by the Covid-19 
protocol.  This includes social distancing, wearing masks and washing 
hands.  

Our nominating committee is working to develop the officer/director slate 
for the year 2021.  If you have interest in being on the board, please 
contact nominating committee members Darvin Helvy, Linda McHam or 
Mark Carlson.  

Stay safe.  I hope to see you all at our August Meeting.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 

Kirk Neely       Kirk Neely             SMGC Speaker       August 17, 2020
  “The Garden of Sacred Space.” 

Dr. Neely is a Spartanburg native and former pastor of 
Morningside Baptist Church where he served as Senior 
Pastor for eighteen years. He is a Master Gardener, 
author, freelance writer, counselor, noted speaker, 
community and ecumenical activist, and at heart, a 
dedicated gardener. He is an inspired and inspiring 
speaker and we look forward to hearing his message. 

Be sure to invite at least one visitor to attend this meeting where we will do 
everything possible to ensure that all attendees wear masks and observe 
social distancing protocol in the large room provided by the Community 
College.

Future ProgramsFuture Programs 
September 21 – Annual Picnic at Spartanburg Community College Pavilion 
for members and guests. 

October 19 – “The Planting and Care of the 9/11 Memorial”, Dr. Bruce 
Fraedrich, one of our newer members and a specialist in Arboriculture.  

November 16 – Installation of Officers for 2021 and a challenging message 
from Pastor Erin Morris of Saint John’s Lutheran Church. 

h t t p s : / / w w w . f a c e b o o k . c o m / S M G C D i r t D a u b e r /
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Garden Club welcomes men,  
women  and  corporate members 
with an interest in nature. 

As  well  as  sharing  gardening  
interests, the club has planted over 
5,000 trees in Spartanburg,  assists  
with  many    area   beautification 
projects, teaches a gardening class 
to the public, and conducts a twice-
yearly Tree & Shrub sale.     

Photography by Linda McHam

Mary Ann Hipp and Tim 
Hemphill working with 

the first shade tunnel 
that the club got from 

Jason Bagwell. 
(August 2014)

Dr. Bob Reynolds, Past President of 
the club, emptying pots into a pile 
to solarize the potting media. 
Covering the soil with black plastic 
and letting it bake for a period of 
time kills weed seeds. (August 2014)

Dr. Ed Wilde, 
another Past 
President of the 
club, pruning in the 
nursery. 
(August 2014)

2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
Sept.    12           rain date   Sep 19

Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Corporate Members - Please consider doing business with our corporate sponsors

Creekside Garden & Nursery             1940 Drayton Rd      Spartanburg

Hatcher Gardens                           P.O. Box 2337        Spartanburg

Inman Lawn and Garden             13725 Asheville Hwy         Inman

Legacy Real Estate                           205 Bentway Ln       Spartanburg

Piedmont Farm & Garden             7043 Howard St      Spartanburg     

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

We moved to the Dallas Fort Worth (DFW) Area in 
1978.  When looking for sightseeing opportunities, 
we saw an article in the paper describing the 
daffodil bloom at the historic DeGolyer estate.  Not 
only were the daffodils spectacular, but we were 
able to tour the mansion.  Mr. Everette  DeGolyer 
(nice name!) was a geologist who help develop the 
use of seismology to find oil.  He and his wife built a 
21,000 square foot house on a 44 acre site.  The 
setting is enhanced by the presence of White Rock 
Lake at the back of the property

Dallas was looking to build a Botanical Garden and chose the DeGolyer Estate as the location.  An 
additional purchase of 22 acres brought the Botanical Garden to a total of 66 acres.  The Dallas 
Arboretum and Botanical Garden opened in 1984, 5 years after we first visited the DeGolyer Estate.    
I returned to the Garden most recently in 2012 when in Dallas on business.  I was amazed how the 
site had been transformed.  There are numerous theme gardens, but what struck me most was the 
colorful displays of flowers in the summer.  Having gardened in Dallas, I know how difficult the 
summer heat can be.  The garden areas I liked best are the 6.5 acre Margaret Elizabeth Jonsson Color 

    Garden, the DeGolyer Estate and Garden, the 
               McCasland Sunken Garden, the Lay Family 

   Garden and the Chandler Lindsley Shadow 
   Garden.  There is also a Trial Garden for testing 
   plants in the intense heat of the Dallas summer.

   The Dallas Arboretum and Botanical Garden is 
   one of the top attractions in DFW.  Although one 
   of the younger Botanical Gardens, it is certainly 
   worth the visit.  We recommend it.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Past President Don Crowder

Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to: 
Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org 

We have some exciting activities for our Garden Club over the next 
few weeks.  We made a donation to the SCC Arboretum Adventure.  
This is an annual event sponsored by SCC that showcases their 
students and faculty.  Each year there is a keynote speaker for the 
event.  This year it is Dr. F. Todd Lasseigne, the executive director of 
Bellingrath Gardens and Home located in Theodore, Alabama.  Dr. 
Lasseigne’s presentation is entitled “ Building a Better World, One 
Botanical Garden and Arboretum at a Time”.  Because of our 
donation, we have been provided a link to the virtual presentation.  
This presentation will take place on Thursday, September 17th at 7 
PM.  We have reserved our regular meeting room for that date and 
will have the presentation available for all club members.  Please 
plan to attend.

We have also made all the arrangements for the annual picnic which 
will be held Monday, September 21 at 6 PM  in the SCC Pavilion.   
Come and join us for this event.

Finally, we will have our fall plant sale.  We have many attractive, 
healthy plants for sale.  The plant sale will be held on Friday, October 
2, and Saturday, October 3.  Invite your friends and family to come 
take advantage of our reasonably priced plants.  Please consider 
coming out to help us with the plant sale.  We look forward to seeing 
all of you at our upcoming events.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 

Upcoming EventsUpcoming Events 

September 17 – Arboretum Adventure –7 PM in our regular meeting 
room HSC – 115

September 21 – Annual Picnic at Spartanburg Community College 
Pavilion for members and guests. 

October 2–3   Fall Plant Sale

October 19 – “The Planting and Care of the 9/11 Memorial”, Dr. 
Bruce Fraedrich, one of our newer members and a specialist in 
Arboriculture.  

November 16 – Installation of Officers for 2021 and a challenging 
message from Pastor Erin Morris of Saint John’s Lutheran Church. 

h t t p s : / / w w w . f a c e b o o k . c o m / S M G C D i r t D a u b e r /

mailto:Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org?subject=Sign%20me%20up!
https://www.facebook.com/SMGCDirtDauber/
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Photography by Linda McHam

Lycoris aurea 
(Yellow Spider Lily)

Lycoris radiata  
(Red Spider Lily)

Osmanthus fragrans 
(Fragrant tea olive)

2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Corporate Members - Please consider doing business with our corporate sponsors

Creekside Garden & Nursery             1940 Drayton Rd      Spartanburg

Hatcher Gardens                           P.O. Box 2337        Spartanburg

Inman Lawn and Garden             13725 Asheville Hwy         Inman

Legacy Real Estate                           205 Bentway Ln       Spartanburg

Piedmont Farm & Garden             7043 Howard St      Spartanburg

Shrub and Tree Care                                 864-505-3443     
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Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

The Arizona-Sonora Desert Museum displays the Sonoran Desert region, home to over 2,000 
species of plants.  Did you know that a desert is defined as an arid area receiving sporadic annual 
rainfall of less than 10 inches?  The Sonoran Desert is known as the lushest desert on earth because 
of its bi-seasonal rainfall.  Winter storms from the Pacific Northwest provide gentle rains to support 
the desert plant life.  In the summer months of July and August, monsoons from the Pacific Ocean 
and the Gulf of California bring humid air and the occasional heavy thunderstorms. 
 
The Desert Museum gardens showcase this unique ecosystem and represent a variety of biotic 
communities highlighted by the Saguaro Cactus and the yellow-green Palo Verde Tree.  The 
Museum has 1,200 different plant types with 56,000 individual specimens planted on the grounds.  

The Arizona-Sonoran Desert Museum is one of my favorite places to visit.  It focuses solely on the 
Sonoran Desert environment and does a great job.  If you do not have time to visit the desert, you 
can get a great understanding of what it is like just by visiting this Museum.

My  favorite exhibit is the Hummingbird Aviary.  When you go inside the aviary you can watch the 
hummingbird birds buzzing around you.  Some of the hummingbird species that you will see 
include Costas, Broad-billed, Black-chinned, Anna's, and Calliope.

The Arizona-Sonoran Desert Museum is located just outside of the Tuscon Area.  It is close to the 
Saguaro National Park.  If you visit the  Tuscon Area, I highly recommend a visit to the Museum.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Past President Don Crowder

Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to: 
Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org 

September was a good month for the club.  We had 7 members attend 
the Arboretum Adventure Presentation on September 17.  We all 
enjoyed the presentation very much and learned about some of the 
excellent arboretums in our country.  A few days later, we had a very nice 
picnic and a chance to visit.

October has started off great.  Our fall plant sale went well with a steady 
stream of customers.  The four best selling plants by volume were all 
grown by our members either by separating and transplanting or by 
propagation.  If you have some plant material that can be donated to the 
SMGC container garden please let someone on the board know. 

I am excited about our October Presentation. Dr. Bruce Fraedrich will be 
speaking on the 9/11 memorial.  Please come listen to this interesting 
presentation and bring a guest.  We need to continue recruiting new 
members.  After a good start, the Covid 19 virus slowed down our effort 
to add new members.  Let’s regain that momentum!  See you and your 
guest at the October meeting.

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 

Upcoming EventsUpcoming Events 
October 19 – “The Planting and Care of the 9/11 Memorial”, Dr. Bruce 
Fraedrich, one of our newer members and a specialist in Arboriculture.  

November 16 – Installation of Officers for 2021 and a challenging 
message from Pastor Erin Morris of Saint John’s Lutheran Church. 

January 2021 – “The Garden of Sacred Space” by Dr. Kirk H. Neely, 
Master Gardener, Author, Counselor, Bible Teacher and former pastor 
of Morningside Baptist Church.

h t t p s : / / w w w . f a c e b o o k . c o m / S M G C D i r t D a u b e r /

Dr. Bruce FraedrichDr. Bruce Fraedrich              SMGC Speaker    October 19, 2020
  “The Planting and Care of the 9/11 Memorial” 

Our MGC speaker for October 19 will be one of our 
newer members, Dr. Bruce Fraedrich. Bruce is an 
arborist who was Vice President of Bartlett Tree 
Experts in Charlotte. A research scientist with a 
doctorate in Plant Pathology, he has received the 
prestigious Award of Merit from the International 
Society of Arboriculture. Spending 42 years in 
research has led him to discover advanced 
techniques in the care and management of a natural 
resource which means so much to our daily lives. 
Bruce has been deeply involved in the September 
9/11 Memorial Project and he will speak to us on 
that topic. 

mailto:Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org?subject=Sign%20me%20up!
https://www.facebook.com/SMGCDirtDauber/
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Photography by Linda McHam

Mark Carlson, Phil Abers 
and Bruce Fraedrich at 

the plant sale.

Morning glories 
at the plant sale.

With perfect weather on both days, a large number of people turned 
out to get some great deals on our plants.

2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Corporate Members - Please consider doing business with our corporate sponsors

Creekside Garden & Nursery             1940 Drayton Rd      Spartanburg

Hatcher Gardens                           P.O. Box 2337        Spartanburg

Inman Lawn and Garden             13725 Asheville Hwy         Inman

Legacy Real Estate                           205 Bentway Ln       Spartanburg

Piedmont Farm & Garden             7043 Howard St      Spartanburg

Shrub and Tree Care                                 864-505-3443     
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Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

The presentation by Dr Todd Lasseigne for the Arboretum Adventure was very interesting.  He 
spoke about some of the great gardens in the United States.  One of the gardens mentioned was 
The Huntington.  This garden is located in San Marino, California, which is near Pasadena.  The San 
Gabriel Mountains form the back drop for these impressive gardens.  

During my engineering career, I spent almost a year in Southern California.  Of all the great 
attractions there, my favorite place is the Huntington.  Besides a fantastic garden, The Huntington 
has a phenomenal library and art museum.  

The Huntington is named for Henry E Huntington, nephew of 
Collis Huntington, who was one of the “Big Four” who funded 
the Central Pacific to create the first Transcontinental Railroad.  

The Huntington is located on 207 acres.  The Art Museum is housed in the Huntington Mansion.  
It consists of 42,000 works of art, specializing in British and French artists.  The Blue Boy, painted by 
Thomas Gainsborough, is housed there.  The library has 430,000 books.  Included in the collection 
is one of 48 copies of the Guttenburg Bible, Audubon's’ Birds of America and the Canterbury Tales 
Manuscript.

We are a garden club, so I must mention the excellent gardens there.  My favorite gardens there 
are the Cactus Garden, the Japanese Garden and the 16,000 ft2 conservatory.  The gardens also 
have impressive collections of Bonsai, Camellias and Cycads.  There is a 3 acre Rose Garden there.  
The Huntington’s are buried in a mausoleum on the property.  It was designed by John Russell 
Pope, who also designed the Jefferson Memorial.  If you are visiting Southern California, I suggest 
you put a visit to the Huntington at the top of your list.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Past President Don Crowder

Gardening & Beautification 
is the newsletter of the 
Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club. 
It is published monthly except 
in December, and is available 
to the public free of charge. 
Sign up for the emailed 
newsletter by sending your 
request to: 
Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org 

The first year of my presidency is ending.  It is not what I envisioned.  We 
missed the February Board Meeting due to bad weather.  We missed all 
meetings from March through May.  Then we lost a great resource and 
devoted member of our club, Don Crowder.

Even with the problems with the Covid 19 virus, we did have some 
successes.  Our corporate membership went from one to six.  We have 
also added new members to our club, including four after our fall plant 
sale.  The fall plant sale was another success.  The container garden 
looked great in large part due to the leadership of Mark Carlson.  

In 2021 we will hopefully return to our normal activities and routines.  
We need to build our membership.  Did you invite a guest to a meeting 
this year?  If so, that is great and we hope you will invite more guests in 
2021.  If you were unable to invite a guest in 2020, make it your goal to 
invite at least two guests in 2021.  We hope to build club membership 
and stay an important contributor to our community.  

Here is a wish for Good Health and a Great 2021.

Phil .

President’s CornerPresident’s Corner

Ben Waddell 
Linda Savoie 

Upcoming EventsUpcoming Events 
January 19 – “The Garden of Sacred Space” by Dr. Kirk H. Neely, Master 
Gardener, Author, Counselor, Bible Teacher and former pastor of 
Morningside Baptist Church.

February 15  - "Looking Forward to Spring Bloom" to be given by Betty 
Montgomery, a well-known garden writer.

h t t p s : / / w w w . f a c e b o o k . c o m / S M G C D i r t D a u b e r /

Rev. Erin Morris Rev. Erin Morris               SMGC Speaker    Nov 16, 2020
  

Rev. Morris is a native of Ohio who served in 
Minnesota before coming South in 2019. At Saint 
John’s she works in every phase of congregational 
life with an emphasis on youth work, young adult 
ministries and community outreach. Catered 
refreshments will be served, and you are 
encouraged to bring a guest with you.

mailto:Newsletter@DirtDaubers.org?subject=Sign%20me%20up!
https://www.facebook.com/SMGCDirtDauber/
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Photography by Linda McHam

Blueberries in fall color.

Sugar maple tree in golden yellow.

Japanese maple in orange color.

2020 Litter pickup schedule2020 Litter pickup schedule
Dec.     12           rain date   Dec  19

Our area for litter control is Pine St. from 
Palmetto St. to McCravey Dr.

We meet at 8 AM in parking area behind 
Chamber of Commerce (off Oakland Av.)

Corporate Members - Please consider doing business with our corporate sponsors

Creekside Garden & Nursery             1940 Drayton Rd      Spartanburg

Hatcher Gardens                           P.O. Box 2337        Spartanburg

Inman Lawn and Garden             13725 Asheville Hwy         Inman

Legacy Real Estate                           205 Bentway Ln       Spartanburg

Piedmont Farm & Garden             7043 Howard St      Spartanburg

Shrub and Tree Care                                 864-505-3443     
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Spartanburg Men’s Garden Club 2021 Board of OfficersSpartanburg Men’s Garden Club 2021 Board of Officers

Club Officers

President Phil Abers
Vice President Everette Lineberger**

Secretary Denie Crowder
Treasurer Mary Ann Hipp

New Director (2 Year Term):
Bruce Fraedrich

Current Directors (1 year remaining):
Linda Savoie
Will Hawkins

Current Directors to rotate off at the end of 2021:
Mark Carlson

Charles Crescenzi
Sami Elhassani

Jack Turner
Ben Waddell**

**Ben and Everette will work together to provide speakers for 2021
Nominating Committee Members: Darvin Helvy (Chair), Mark Carlson, Linda McHam

We want to welcome our new member, Dr. Bruce Fraedrich, to the board and thank all those 
who are returning for their work this past year and their work to come in 2021. We are looking 
forward to lots of club activities and educational programs. Please support our leaders in every 

way that you can by pitching in and making a difference.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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Member Musing   Member Musing   By Phil Abers

History of the club continues on the following pages.

When visiting the Philadelphia Area, most garden aficionados think of Longwood Gardens.  There 
are many great gardens in the Philadelphia Area including a relatively new garden named 
Chanticleer.  This garden is not far from Villanova University in Wayne, PA.  

The garden was the estate of Mr. and Mrs Rosengarten.  They made their money in the 
pharmaceutical industry and eventually sold their company to Merck.  The estate was passed on to 
Adolph Rosengarten Jr. who left the entire property for the enjoyment and education of the public 
following his death in 1990.

When Edie and I were living in New Jersey, we saw and article in the newspaper about Chanticleer 
and the spring daffodil bloom.  Our first visit to Chanticleer was in 1994.  While the gardens were 
very nice, most of the property was in its natural state.  Many improvements have been made since 
then.

The Chanticleer Foundation has 47 acres of which 35 acres are open to the public.   One of the most 
interesting areas is the Ruin Garden.  It is located on the foundation of Adolph Jr.’s Home.  The Ruin 
Garden has fountains and plants throughout the “house”.

There are seven horticulturalists on staff, each with their own area to maintain.  This provides an 
interesting variety of plants and landscape design.  The gardens are open from about the first of 
April to the end of October.  If you are visiting Philadelphia during the spring, summer or early fall, a 
visit to this newer garden will be well worth your while.

http://dirtdaubers.org/index.html
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